Westmoreland Town Board

Regular Meeting

March 11, 2013

Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called this meeting to order at 6:30 P.M at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Kenneth Eisnor and Hubert Pritchard. Also present was Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane and three (3) residents.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy and Councilperson David Husted were absent. 

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Supervisor Sydoriw introduced Michael Stone from General Security who presented the Board with copies of the quote for a wireless panic button system for Town employees.  He stated that many municipalities are using this system now.  This is a wireless system which operates through the phone lines. Mr. Stone had examples of both the stationary (desk mounted) and portable alarms.  He explained that these can be either audible or silent alarms and when pushed will either call the Town Offices or call directly through to 911, whichever we prefer.  General Security has two Regional Offices, one in Buffalo and one on Long Island.  

Councilperson Hebbard asked what would happen if the Town chose for the Regional Office to call here and no one answered.  Mr. Stone replied they would automatically call 911.  

Councilperson Hebbard asked what the failure rate is.  Mr. Stone replied 0%. The only possibility of a failure is if there is something wrong with the phone lines.  Each unit has a lithium battery that will need to be replaced every four (4) years.

The mobile units can not leave the building; an alarm will sound if the unit is more than 1000 feet from the receiver. 

The System, including installation is $399.99, each additional unit is $85.00 and the monthly monitoring fee is $22.95, with a two (2) year contract.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the system would accommodate having a unit in the Library.  Mr. Stone thought that because of the distance, two (2) systems would be required. Councilperson Pritchard asked if this could be combined with our fire alarm system.  Mr. Stone replied no, they are not compatible.

Richard Storey, Westmoreland asked where the closest installation was, so that we could verify the response time.  Mr. Stone stated that the Town of Russia, Village of Poland and Oneida County W.I.C. currently use this system.  He continued by stating the Company has been in business for thirty-five (35) years.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson asked if the buttons were specific to an individual or office.  Mr. Stone stated that the buttons could be customized to reflect a particular user.

Richard Storey asked what message 911would get when they are called.  Mr. Stone stated the message would be “Panic button pushed at the Westmoreland Town Hall.”

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked Mr. Stone for his time and expertise and told him we would be in contact soon.

Mark Crane, Chairman of the Planning Board apologized for taking so long on installing the new water fountain.  He also wanted to congratulate everyone on how nice the Town Hall looks.  He wanted to thank the Board for spending the money, the Town Clerk for choosing the colors and the Highway Department for doing all the work and saving the Town the labor charges.  He stated the Planning Board was very pleased with the way the Meeting Room looked.  Councilperson Pritchard commented that the Historical Society was also very pleased with the new improvements.

Jonathan Barns, Westmoreland asked if, since the Public Hearing where the Board voted to enact a moratorium on hydro-fracking, the Board has made any progress on implementing a Ban on hydro-fracking.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated not as of yet.  Attorney Mattacola stated that the County Planning Department had no conflicts with our moratorium and it has been filed with the Secretary of State.  Mr. Barns asked what it was going to take to get to a vote on a Ban.  Attorney Mattacola stated it would first require a zoning change.

There being no one else wishing to speak to the Board, Supervisor Sydoriw re-convened to the regular meeting.

There were no County Legislators present.

The Supervisor asked for the Highway Report.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy submitted the following report:

The construction trailer is in the process of being refurbished.  Painting/checking brakes and installing a new deck.  The front plows on trucks #6 and #18 are being refurbished one at a time.  I am still working on Acee Road project.  Oneida County will be rehabilitating South Street Bridge and over Oriskany Creek this summer.  I have been working on the specs for the bids for painting bridges on Creaser and Station Hill Road.

New lights in the back bay area are working out well and all the work on the Town Hall has been completed

Supervisor Sydoriw stated the Highway Superintendent is on vacation; however the Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young was present. He asked if the Deputy Highway Superintendent had anything he wanted to add.

Deputy Highway Superintendent Young stated that he and forty (40) other Highway Superintendents went to Albany and attended a meeting with Dave Velesky and Claudia Tenney.  They are attempting to get about 10% more CHIPS money for the Highway Departments this year. 

Supervisor Sydoriw stated we usually get $85,000.00 so 10% more would be great.

Councilperson Eisnor asked about refurbishing the plows.  They are re-bushing everything because they get loose.  Councilperson Eisnor stated that was rather risky doing that in the middle of snow season. Deputy Highway Superintendent Young said not really because they do have an extra plow.  

Deputy Highway Superintendent Young stated the new sweeper is here if anyone on the Board would like to see it.  Councilperson Pritchard commented to the Board that the sweeper actually should have been put out for sealed bid, not just three (3) quotes.  It seems everyone missed that one.

The Supervisor asked for the Assessors Report.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

The exemptions are in.  Warren is in the office from 9:00 am to 12:00 daily.  The data collection for 2012; as well as the first two months of 2013 permits; are done.  The assessments will be done this month or so.  I will be going to Jefferson Community College on March 28th.

Sole Assessor Szarek advised the Board that the County is slowly going paperless.  All the transfer forms (5217’s) will be sent by e-mail.  He will have to download and print the forms himself.  He has ordered thumb drives to store the information.

The Supervisor asked the Sole Assessor about the status of the tax bills the Town was sent.  Assessor Szarek stated he has addressed this with the County and no one is sure why these bills keep generating.  The Assessor’s system shows the parcels as zero (0) due.  The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported;

Gary and I attended all day training at SUNY Marcy for codes in-service. There will be another training session at the Westmoreland firehouse on March 14th for codes credits.
There was no water report submitted.  Councilperson Eisnor stated that he did receive notification from the Water Plant Operator Ted Flint, that the list of broken meters he was given in January have all been corrected.  They are waiting for the ground to thaw before they attempt the shut offs.

Councilperson Pritchard mentioned that we may want to start looking for another bonded contractor for our water systems needs. The Board agreed that would be a good idea.  The Supervisor asked the Town Clerk to check the list of bonded contractors within the Town.

The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report.  Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;  
In February we loaned out 1,109 items, and purchased sixteen (16) new books for $224.56.  Volunteers and I have been reorganizing the video collection, removing worn and damaged items, cataloging donated books for shelving, and researching a genealogy inquiry on a Frank Tuttle, 1850-1865.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorney’s report.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

Finalized Hydro-fracking and Town Code Legislation with Department of State and General Codes.  Researched NYS Retirement reporting requirements.

The Supervisor thanked the Attorney and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported that;

In February, the Town Clerk’s office sold nine (9) new dog licenses and renewed forty-four (44) individual dog licenses, for $441.00.  Of that, $68.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $373.00, which includes $18.00 in late fees.

On February 4, 2013, we sent out twenty (20) late notices for dog licenses that were due January 31, 2013. Renewal notices, for sixty-one (61) dogs due in March, were sent out February 28, 2013.

There were two (2) marriage licenses issued in January. 

Six (6) handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month, of which three (3) were temporary.

On February 15, 2013, we hosted the Oneida County Town Clerk’s Association luncheon.  Guest speakers were the new Board of Elections Commissioners, Rose Marie Grimaldi and Russell Stewart.  They gave a very informal talk on the outlook of the Board of Elections, plans they are considering and changes they would like to see implemented.

Communications received:

1. Family of Jill Holmes- thank you note. 

Checks received:
1. Westmoreland Central School
fuel 11/30-12/31
$    9,984.40

2. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel Jan.

$       211.69

3. County of Oneida

       4th quarter sales tax
$309,299.58

4. COVAC



fuel


$    2,767.87

5. Clark Mills Fire Dept.

fuel 


$         71.43

6. Westmoreland Fire Dept

fuel 12/31-2/3

$       678.35

7. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Bowers- Jan.
$  14,346.00

8. E-Z Riders 



fuel


$       547.69



9. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Ossont-Feb
$    7,965.00
The Town Clerk stated she has received a quote from General Codes to complete the codification process by

1. adding the adoption of Local Law #2- Codification of Laws, free of charge

2. removing Article 1 from chapter 142- free of charge

3. adding Local Law #1- Cross connections, including revisions to the Certification Page, Table of Contents and Index

4. adding Local Law #4- Hydro-fracking Moratorium to the disposition list
The total cost will be between $655.00 and $790.00.

The Board and the Attorney thought this quote was high.  The Attorney offered to talk to General Codes directly and discuss this fee.  The Board agreed and the subject was tabled until April.

The Town Clerk explained to the Board that the Town has thirteen (13) dogs between the months of June and October 2012 that have yet to have their licenses renewed.  Both the Clerk and the Dog Control Officer Sue Gardinier have attempted to persuade these dog owners to renew the license.  The Dog Control Officer is now ready to issue citations to these individuals.  The Clerk is asking the Board for direction on how far they want to pursue this matter.  

Town Attorney Mattacola stated that it may be more fiscally responsible to send an Attorney’s letter to these dog owners before bringing all thirteen (13) into court. The Board agreed and Attorney Mattacola asked the Clerk to forward the names and addresses of the offenders.

The Supervisor told the Board he received a call back in January from a television show starring Terry Bradshaw called Communities of Distinction.  Supervisor Sydoriw talked to these people and really played up the Town’s benefits.  He was then told that in order to get into the program the Town would need to pay the show $20,000.00.  The Supervisor then thanked them for their time.

The Mohawk Valley Water Authority Agreement with the Canal Corporation has been completed and they are now eligible to take up to 481/2 million gallons per day.  Richard Storey asked the Supervisor if the Indians had made a statement regarding this issue.  The Supervisor replied that he has not heard of anything about the Indians, but he has received questions from Town residents asking if the Board had any plans.  He continued by stating that the Town did write a letter of support to Mohawk Valley Water Authority.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated he received a letter from the New York State Assembly stating they have imposed a New York State Hydro-fracking moratorium through May 15, 2015.

Councilperson Eisnor stated he spoke with Mike Lally regarding the change in compensation carries.  Mr. Lally stated it won’t be a big change for the Town.  Bill Street with Eastern Shore has been working with Councilperson Eisnor for quite some time on the workers compensation and he feels we should see a significant decrease in our premium this year, barring any additional claims.  Councilperson Eisnor will continue to work with Mr. Street until such time that we can buy out of the County’s program.

Councilperson Eisnor is working on the specifications for the generators and asked if the Board was all in agreement that we would be purchasing two (2) separate generators.  Councilperson Eisnor stated he does not feel that we would need to run a full shop if the power were out.  The garage doors, fuel pumps and heat do need to be run. The Highway Superintendent, Councilperson Eisnor and Electrician Rick Bearse need to be here on a weekend to determine what wattage the Town Hall generator needs to be.

Discussion continued on the possibility of piggybacking the Town Hall off the generator for the Filtration plant and the manual operation of the garage bay doors.

Councilperson Hebbard stated the fact that the Assembly has placed a moratorium on issuing hydro-fracking permits has given the Town a change to really dig into our laws to establish proper regulations.  Attorney Mattacola stated that may be true, but the Town’s moratorium is only good for one year and the Board should get started now.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that we need to attempt to position ourselves to get started on funding for any water project we may want to start. He would like to meet with MVWA and the Town of Kirkland to get a grant started.  He stated Carolyn Williams could possibly be of assistance.  Councilperson Hebbard will contact Carolyn Williams and Councilperson Pritchard will contact Kirkland.

Councilperson Pritchard commented that the back door of the Fire Hall is not handicapped accessible because of the 2 or 3 inch lip on the door.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek stated that is true; however the side door is flush with the ground and is handicapped accessible. Councilperson Pritchard suggested a sign or notice should be placed on the back door to make the public aware of the side door.

Councilperson Pritchard brought up the subject of mandatory physicals for Town Highway Employees with CDL licenses.  He asked the Attorney for his thoughts.  Attorney Mattacola stated this is something we could do, however it would be at the Town’s expense.  The physical Councilperson Pritchard is referring to would require a Doctor who was aware of the job requirements who could examine the employees to determine if they were physically capable of performing the job.

54 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor, subject to Attorney concurrence, that all Town Employees who hold a CDL license have an annual physical, paid for by the Town, sufficient to meet CDL requirements.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Town needs an engineer to assist in the specifications for the bridge work.  Supervisor stated no, we are going to try and use the County specifications for this project.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated he has been told that Acee Road is now 90% in the Town of Westmoreland.  They are discussing whether a letter to Kirkland asking for a joint project is actually feasible now.  The Highway Superintendent will verbally discuss this with the Kirkland Highway Superintendent first.

The Supervisor asked for Board comments on the General Security panic button system. Councilperson Eisnor stated he is against having the system. He doesn’t feel it is any more beneficial than dialing 911.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated that may be true but at least someone would know there was a problem here.  Codes Officer Terry Williamson stated that if Councilperson Eisnor was here alone some night, he may change his mind about that. 

Councilperson Hebbard asked where the money would come from to pay for the system.  The Supervisor replied that it would be taken from the Operation of Buildings account.  Both the Codes Officer and the Sole Assessor offered to pay for a system from their accounts.

Discussion continued on the necessity of having the panic buttons.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated that when he is here alone, he locks the door.  Councilperson Hebbard asked the Three (3) employees who are most frequently here alone if they ever felt threatened or scared.  The Sole Assessor replied several times, the Town Clerk said no and the Codes Officer replied once. Councilperson Hebbard added he just doesn’t feel it is any better than 911. Discussion continued.

55 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw to contract with General Security for two (2) years, with a total of three (3) portable buttons and a $22.95 per month monitoring fee.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilpersons Hebbard and Pritchard voted AYE, Councilperson Eisnor voted NAY.  Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor asked the Town Attorney if he has made any progress on the Standard Workday Reporting.  Attorney Mattacola explained the he has outlined the entire process and given the Clerk a copy of what was sent to the Supervisor on March 7, 2013.  He suggests we allow the Clerk to review the information before proceeding.

56 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to table the Standard Workday Resolution until the April meeting to allow the Town Clerk time to review the information provided her.

The Town Clerk asked the Attorney what the process is to determine an employee’s standard workday.  She explained that the only valid numbers for a standard workday are 6, 7 or 8.  The Retirement Reporting System will not except any other.  How does one establish a standard workday when an employee works a four (4) hour day?  The Attorney will look into that and report back.  
Supervisor Sydoriw advised the Board that we still have several businesses which have not paid for their 2012 Fire Inspection.  He stated that the Supervisor’s Clerk Vikki Parent has offered to work with the Fire Safety Officer to determine which businesses are in violation and send written correspondence asking for payment.  He continued by adding that if this does not produce the desired results, we will turn the matter over to the Town Attorney.

Supervisor Sydoriw indicated he has been doing some research into Councilperson Husted’s’ suggestion to extend the Westmoreland Lighting District from the Westmoreland Cemetery to Stop 7 Road.  He produced a map showing this area to contain eight (8) more properties.  The Supervisor stated that Bookkeeper Linda Talma advised him the cost is .42 per thousand now.  The last bill received from National Grid for this district was $750.00 for the month.  He asked the Town Attorney to explain the process for extending the Lighting District.

Attorney Mattacola stated petition signed by 50% of the aggregate of the assessed valuation of the real property in the proposed district, file the petition with the clerk, Board had to review the petition and draft an order, the Clerk will publish a public notice, hold a public hearing and the Board must make a resolution adopting the extension.  Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Attorney to explain this in detail.

Attorney Mattacola said the first step would be to contact these eight (8) residents to see if they are even interested in doing this, before a petition is drawn up.  Councilperson Hebbard stated he would do that.  The additional cost per resident per year would be approximately $42.00. Councilperson Pritchard said that we should take a look at our maps and see if there are any other areas in the Town that need additional lighting.

The Supervisor commented that several of the Town’s power pole banners are in need of replacing. 

57 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw to authorize the Supervisor’s Clerk to purchase new banners and brackets, not to exceed $1,000.00.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  Councilperson Pritchard stated he prefers the real flags over the banners.  Discussion continued. Councilperson Hebbard and Supervisor Sydoriw voted AYE, Councilpersons Pritchard and Eisnor voted NAY. Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion failed.

Supervisor Sydoriw advised the Board there has been no response from Assemblyman Blankenbush regarding the resolution on the Two (2) foreclosure bills.  Councilperson Pritchard commented that it can’t be too important and we should just forget it.   Supervisor Sydoriw said we will table it for one (1) more month to see if we get a reply.  Councilperson Eisnor indicated he will send another e-mail to Assemblyman Blankenbush’s assistant.
Supervisor Sydoriw has two (2) proposals for five (2) new lights and hookup for seven (7) lights to complete the lighting project in the garage.  One bid is for $2,989.00 and the other is for $3,350.00.  He stated that according to our procurement policy two (2) quotes are needed for purchases under $3,000.00 and three (3) quotes are required for purchases over $3,000.00.  Councilperson Pritchard produced a catalogue listing the same lights for $124.95. Councilperson Pritchard asked if this was the same person who installed the last set of lights and was told yes.  Discussion continued.

58 Councilperson Eisnor advanced a motion to accept the lowest bid to purchase five (5) new lights and install seven (7) lights to finish the lighting project in the Highway Garage.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor notified the Board there was a copy of the Oneida County Hazard Mitigation Survey for each of them.   There was discussion regarding how residents will be receiving the surveys and how they should be returned.

59 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve the following budget modification:

                                              From:  DA 9720.700  Interest    $830.66

                                              To:       DA 9720.600  Principal  $830.66
All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

60 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

61 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve the minutes of February 11, 2013, as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
62 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #37 through #59, totaling $117,274.93.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

63 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General Fund; #65 through #105, totaling $32,017.28.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

64 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows:


Tindal Water


voucher #2

which totals
$  6,105.45


Westmoreland Water
Vouchers #11-#17
which totals
$59,221.37

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated the next regular meeting will be held April 8, 2013 at 6:30 P.M.

65 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:31 P.M. 

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
